
January 28, 2025 

 

Dear Member of Congress: 
 

We, the undersigned organizations, oppose efforts to impose price controls on credit cards. 
Whether through the inaccurately named Credit Card Competition Act or price caps on 
interest rates, price controls on credit distort the market and inhibit banks and credit unions 
from accurately assessing creditworthiness.  
 

Though not yet reintroduced for the 119th Congress, the Credit Card Competition Act received a 
hearing as recently as November in the Judiciary Committee and is likely to be considered again. 
As written, it directs the Federal Reserve to draft rules requiring credit cards issued in the United 
States to offer at least two unaffiliated payment network options for point-of-sale and online 
transactions. The bill is a backdoor price control, and extension and expansion of the Durbin 
amendment as enacted in the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act (P.L. 
111-203). 
 

According to the bill, the two networks may not both be Visa and MasterCard, because they 
“hold the 2 largest market shares with respect to the number of credit cards issued in the United 
States.” However, should market share switch hands to new firms, the routing mandates will no 
longer apply. The bill also mandates that the proprietary security of the credit cards function so 
that all networks are available for retailers to pick and choose—consumers get no say 
whatsoever. In fact, the bill never mentions consumers, nor how they will benefit. 
 

Special interest groups are again trying to use the federal government to alter the credit 
card market to enrich themselves at the expense of consumers. This textbook rent seeking 
behavior – pre-Milei Argentine Peronism – is anathema to free market principles and 
should be staunchly opposed by Republican lawmakers. 
 

There is also no evidence that this bill will pass savings down to consumers. A report from the 
Government Accountability Office stated that if the regulations in the Durbin amendment “had 
not been implemented, 65 percent of noninterest checking accounts offered by covered banks 
would have been free.” Additional regulation on credit interchange will affect fees and interest in 
the credit market, thus increasing costs for consumers.  
 

Senators Bernie Sanders and Elizabeth Warren have suggested addressing higher interest rates by 
simply imposing price controls on the rates credit cards can charge for extending credit to their 
customers. Senator Sanders recently endorsed a 10 percent interest rate cap, echoed by Senator 
Warren. This, too, would greatly distort the credit market. 
 

Congress already recognized that rate caps are distortive. Prior to 1980, the Federal Reserve’s 
Regulation Q imposed interest rate caps on bank deposit accounts. Regulation Q was gradually 
phased out between 1980 and 1986. According to a document published by the Federal Reserve 
Bank of St. Louis, “Congress concluded that interest rate ceilings created problems for 
depository institutions, discriminated against small savers, and did not increase the supply of 
residential mortgage credit.” 

https://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001z7rSFD8fvdTWyM4XIFXG_kBx1vwVyJ0QWASw3TkcNK3t_ztAhD07N40eJXqdzOX_7ZXB3tUsVZHgaVpH4Dd50UkfnMj60XaKb3mGCuVeRA0sIc2RlWdWPc2ZXVCD0okUeCg3SOgktMIkbdWFjjRIe56fKCBpdCaPx8VmW-Jl0eGLL-Xw1lbzvKHLg_-uHnqgYTrxD912ugNa2A65aQ_1OA==&c=XTnwTTdJU2XglWvP-bUTp552Xq4OtsRcrJcNTuB4glKOIUYqlQdAiQ==&ch=xhIslSaBiplz_XBgAww1cN0oTdze7I5KmDtOD2wefNmp5BPQEXZs7g==
https://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001z7rSFD8fvdTWyM4XIFXG_kBx1vwVyJ0QWASw3TkcNK3t_ztAhD07N40eJXqdzOX_hTUmZTs1wBRASbOTkQXVXhac9Fdi-n1Mjb3EpJYDe6aFwGXTMms9qjBodNWcUunPvCts_foPnuJGFSWCLLbHXkJ-fE5aJC1Xl1vXEHONO24=&c=XTnwTTdJU2XglWvP-bUTp552Xq4OtsRcrJcNTuB4glKOIUYqlQdAiQ==&ch=xhIslSaBiplz_XBgAww1cN0oTdze7I5KmDtOD2wefNmp5BPQEXZs7g==
https://finance.yahoo.com/news/bernie-sanders-calls-trumps-10-110212453.html?guccounter=1&guce_referrer=aHR0cHM6Ly93d3cuZ29vZ2xlLmNvbS8&guce_referrer_sig=AQAAACtXO-ngd5nCh3W1-DG_A-HpiB7vjnBgTVVOsiZSBAAw8w9oUKK3ZCloIsrflNUywn16GCr0oiaQ5mcP--kETUK3B2H0863_53CBi-K2mRq5H0aib1-cTyjcWETmGU5tDKD3CGTeIxd8yFX2--BD2rATujf15O3GOsbZ_K83R2L_
https://punchbowl.news/article/finance/economy/warren-credit-card-interest-rates/
https://fraser.stlouisfed.org/title/review-federal-reserve-bank-st-louis-820?browse=1980s
https://fraser.stlouisfed.org/title/review-federal-reserve-bank-st-louis-820?browse=1980s


 

According to data from a Federal Reserve report, 22 percent of Americans are unbanked or 
underbanked. Unbanked Americans have no bank account, and the other 16 percent of 
Americans who are underbanked have bank accounts but rely on payday loans and other short-
term financing.  One article in the Fordham Journal of Corporate & Financial Law from 2007 
describes how payday lender profit margins are 7.6% compared to 13% for commercial lending 
institutions. A cap on rates would further reduce margins for lenders and limit access to credit for 
consumers. This market distortion would ultimately reduce the availability of lending services, 
which would hurt lower-income borrowers who need immediate access to credit to pay for rent, 
groceries, or utilities. 
 

We believe price controls on interchange fees or interest rates are diametrically opposed to free 
market principles. We encourage all lawmakers to oppose a reintroduced Credit Card 
Competition Act and any attempt at price controls for credit cards. 
 

Sincerely, 
 

                      
 

Grover Norquist      Steve Pociask 

President       Chief Executive Officer 
Americans for Tax Reform     American Consumer Institute 

 

                        
 

Tom Schatz        Paul Gessing 

            President       President 

            Council for Citizens Against Government Waste  Rio Grande Foundation 

             
 

 Chuck Muth       James Erwin 

 President       Interim Director 
Citizen Outreach      Shareholder Advocacy Forum 

https://www.forbes.com/advisor/banking/costs-of-being-unbanked-or-underbanked/
https://ir.lawnet.fordham.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1227&context=jcfl&httpsredir=1&referer=


 

    
 

Ryan Ellis      Eli Lehrer 

President      President 
Center for a Free Economy    R Street Institute 

 

                      
 

Daniel J. Erspamer     David Williams 

CEO       President 
Pelican Institute     Taxpayer Protection Alliance 

 

               
 Brandon Arnold     Yaël Ossowski 
 President      Deputy Director 
 National Taxpayers Union    Consumer Choice Center 
 

       
 

 Phil Kerpen      Jeff Mazzella 

 President      President 
 American Commitment    Center for Individual Freedom 

 

 

 



                
 

 John Berlau      Karen Kerrigan 

 Director of Finance      Policy President & CEO 

 Competitive Enterprise Institute   Small Business & Entrepreneurship 

         Council 
 

                    
 George Landrith     Lisa B. Nelson 

 President      CEO 

 Frontiers of Freedom     ALEC Action 

  


